
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Meeting held: 19th October 2016
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)

Councillors Lloyd Bunday, James Burton, David Howes, Ian Jelley, Mark Rowley and Lesley Thurland
Also Present
Councillors Maggie Don, Mick Scrimshaw, Michael Tebbutt and Keli Watts
16.EX.35
APOLOGIES



Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Mark Dearing and Jan Smith
16.EX.36
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None 

16.EX.37
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 21st September 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.
16.EX.38
WORK PROGRAMME


The Council’s draft work programme to be published on 8th November 2016 was noted.
16.EX.39
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET

A report was submitted which: -
a) Provided Members with a reminder of the Council’s medium term financial strategy and associated guiding principles;  
b) Illustrated the latest budget model, the delivery of efficiency savings for 2016/17 and the estimated level of budget savings that may be required over the next few years;

c) Provided an update on the Council Tax Support Consultation process, following the decision taken by the Executive Committee at its previous meeting;

d) Provided a mid-year update on Treasury Management; and

e) Provided an update on the proposals for the Northamptonshire Business Rates Pool for 2017/18.

It was reported that good progress was being made on 2017/18 budget using the same framework as previous years.  It was noted that £650k of savings had already been identified leaving £545k to be found.

A full update on the Council Tax Support Scheme was provided at last month’s Executive committee, where members agreed to undertake a formal consultation process.  The consultation would las for eight weeks to end on 1st December.  The outcome of the consultation would be reported to the December meeting of the Executive and then Full Council. 

Members heard that the Treasury Management Policy Statement was a high level document which defined the Council’s policies and objectives of its Treasury Management activities.

To comply with the requirements of best practice, the Treasury Management Strategy was reported to members in advance of the forthcoming financial year and a mid-year report.
The Treasury Management Strategy Statement (TMSS) and Annual Investment Strategy for 2016/17 were approved by Council on 1 March 2016.  There had been no policy changes to either of these strategies.
The current estimates for capital expenditure and financing arrangements since the capital programme was approved by Council in March 2016 had all previously been reported to the Executive.  The Council’s current investment and borrowing portfolios were set out in the report.

Members recalled that when the Government changed the way that the business rates national funding system operated in 2013, Kettering took a leading role in creating a Business Rates Pool for Northamptonshire and administered the Pool on behalf of the Northamptonshire authorities. 
In 2015/16 the composition of the Northants Business Rates Pool changed. Northampton Borough Council left the Pool and South Northants decided to join the Pool. As a result of these changes the levy payments to government were less and these changes helped contribute to the savings targets. There were no proposed changes to the composition of the Business Rates Pool for 2017/18.

Councillor Maggie Don addressed the Executive in relation to the Council Tax Support Scheme Consultation and outlined problems arising with the request she had made regarding a mail shot for residents.

Councillor Mick Scrimshaw addressed the Executive in relation to the Capital Programme and shared his thoughts on the £400K underspend.  Councillor Scrimshaw was assured the underspend was due to timing issues.
After discussions Councillor Lesley Thurland proposed and it was  
RESOLVED
that the Executive noted the following:
a) The Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles; 
b) The Council’s current Medium Term Financial Forecast and the progress being made for the delivery of efficiency savings for 2016/17 and future years; 

c) The Council Tax Support Consultation period would run from 6th October to 1st December 2016;

d) The Treasury Management performance for the period 1st April – 30th September;

e) The composition of the Business Rates Pool to remain unchanged in 2017/18 subject to Government agreement.

16.EX.40
NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE DEVELOPMENT COMPANY (NNDC) – FUTURE FUNDING
A report was submitted to consider future funding arrangements for NNDC

Members were advised that Kettering Borough Council currently contributed £30,000 per annum to NNDC, and additionally provided free accommodation in Chesham House. On the information provided by NNDC the trajectory of its finances is such that it would run out of money during 2018-19 without a significant uplift in the contributions from Kettering Borough Council and East Northamptonshire District Council.
The principal service that NNDC currently provided to its member Councils was viability testing of development proposals, although it was able to provide project support, advice, market intelligence, and capacity when called upon. It had been shown that all of these services could be secured through the open market as other authorities within North Northamptonshire had made those alternative arrangements since withdrawing from NNDC. 

Given the overall constraints on local authority finances, it was appropriate to consider now whether continuing to fund NNDC for up to another two years was worthwhile, given that its demise was largely unavoidable after that time. 

After discussions Councillor Lesley Thurland proposed and it was

RESOLVED

that the Council
a) Cease funding contributions to NNDC from 31st March 2017

b) Provide a sum of £15,000 for viability testing in future budgets 

c) Serve written notice of termination of membership on NNDC in accordance with the Articles of Association to expire on 31 March 2017.

d) Formally thanks the Chief Executive and Board members of NNDC for their service in their respective roles over the last few years and for the professional and supportive way in which they have gone about their tasks. 
16.EX.41
PARLIAMENTARY BOUNDARY REVIEW

A report was submitted which sought to formulate a response to the consultation relating to the Boundary Commission for England’s (BCE) proposals in respect of the review of Parliamentary Constituencies in the United Kingdom published on 13th September 2016, in particular as to how they related to the Kettering Borough area, and to submit that response for approval to the Council’s Executive.

The Executive heard that following the introduction of the Parliamentary Voting System and Constituencies Act 2011, the BCE had the task of periodically reviewing parliamentary constituencies in England and submitting a final report on the review to Government in September 2018.  The rules governing the review required the Commission to make a significant reduction in the number of constituencies in England from 553 to 501.  The BCE must apply the defined number of constituencies and a plus or minus 5% electoral parity target. These were the two main statutory requirements and it had absolutely no discretion in respect of either matter
The consultation published by the BCE on 13th September 2016, proposes that the constituency of Kettering be made up of all the wards of the Borough of Kettering and the Finedon Ward of the Borough Council of Wellingborough, comprising the Parish of Finedon.
The UK electoral quota per Constituency for the 2018 review is 74,769.  The 2016 Parliamentary electorate for Kettering at 1st December 2015 stood at 68,296 and the electorate for the Finedon Ward at that date was 3,210. This meant an electorate for the Constituency based on the figures for those Wards as at 1st December 2015, of 71,506, which is -4.4% below the threshold figure of 74,769, and therefore would be within the tolerance levels of -5 to +5%.
The impact on the County as a whole was that Northamptonshire still retained the same number of Members of Parliament as it had prior to the proposals being published. To accommodate this, the BCE had transferred electors within the County and have increased the geographical area of the Daventry constituency to include 5 wards from Lutterworth and 3 wards from Harborough. 
It was noted that the consultation would run for a 12 week period for written representations and public hearings which would end on Monday 5th December 2016.

Councillor Scrimshaw addressed the Executive and outlined his thoughts on the proposals from the BCE.


Following discussions Councillor Lloyd Bunday proposed and it was

RESOLVED
that the Research and Development Committee consider this matter and formulate a response to the BCE, to be agreed by the Executive at the November meeting.

16.EX.42
WOMEN’S TOUR 2016
A report was submitted which sought the approval for Kettering Borough to take part in the Northamptonshire stage of the Women’s Tour 2017 professional cycling event.
The Executive heard that Kettering Borough Council had been  asked if they would like to take part in the 2017 Women’s Tour professional cycle race.  Kettering Borough Council had taken part in the race for the last two years which had both been highly successful.

The benefits of holding the event included providing entertainment for thousands people, boosting the local economy, promoting participation in sport, helping further raising the profile of Kettering Borough and fostering closer working between the Council and local businesses.

The required payment to Northamptonshire County Council would need to be made early in the 2017/18 financial year and it was noted that an early decision to host the event would help the Council and its partners attract sponsorship.  Any income from sponsorship generated by Kettering Borough Council would be used to help fund our contribution. Members were keen that sponsors should be approached soon. 
Councillor Keli Watts addressed the Executive and although she was pleased about the opportunity to host the event, she raised concerns regarding the lack of sponsorship obtained in previous years.  

The Executive were assured that an early decision to host the event would give more time to attract sponsorship compared to the short timescales of previous years.

Following discussions it was 
RESOLVED


a) To accept Northamptonshire County Council’s offer to host the finish of the Northamptonshire Women’s Tour Stage in Kettering in 2017;

b) That the cost of up to £40,000 be taken  from the Council’s contingency budget in 2017/18 or from unallocated reserves; and 

c) That the Council actively seek sponsors to help fund the costs of the event and associated activities.

(The meeting started at 6.30 pm and ended at 7.10 pm)
Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

Executive No. 2
19.10.16

